Hathersage Parish Council

Minutes of a meeting held at Hathersage Memorial Hall
 on 30 June 2009. 

Present – Councillors C Cartledge, A Cook, D Jackson, H Rodgers & J Shuttleworth.  
In attendance – CF Cave (Treasurer), J Robins (Clerk), Outseats Councillor J Hodgkinson, I Bellamy (Rural Housing Enabler) & one member of the public.
Public participation

1. Mr Atkins of Sheffield Road asked what progress had been made on the entrances to the village signs which are being designed by DCC and the installation of the speed activated sign on Sheffield Road. These matters are being dealt with by the Joint Transport Committee. The clerk will send Mr Atkins a copy of the latest JTC minutes and a copy of the most recent letter to DCC.
2. There was no report from District Councillors
3. PC Whitehead sent his apologies and a report.  There had been 8 crimes in the last month, 3 of theft, 1 burglary, 1 drug offence, 1 threatening behaviour and 2 criminal damage. 32 calls for assistance had been received, including 3 nuisance behaviour and 4 road traffic accidents. Pc Whitehead is moving to Chesterfield Police Station in August and will be replaced by PC Ian Richardson. The clerk was asked to thank PC Whitehead for his work in the community.
4. Isabel Bellamy, the Rural Housing Enabler for Derbyshire Dales and High Peak presented the Housing Need Survey for Hathersage and Outseats a full copy of which is attached to these minutes. Copies are also available from the clerk. The conclusion is listed below:
“The survey identified 47 households are in need of affordable housing in the

Parishes of Hathersage and Outseats. However, there is sufficient turnover in

current affordable housing stock (the 2 bed flats) in Hathersage to meet some

of this need. I propose therefore that the affordable housing need is actually

33, on the basis that 14 households are likely to be able to meet their need

through natural turnover in the current housing stock. Using the 33% rule to

decide on the number of units to be provided gives a minimum of 11

properties.

There is very limited opportunity for local people to meet their housing need in

Hathersage or Outseats by buying or renting a home on the open market, or

through some form of shared equity such as shared ownership. Although

there is a fair amount of affordable homes in Hathersage (12% of tenure in

Hathersage and Outseats combined), half of this is older person’s

accommodation, and, although there has been some turnover in the 2 bed flats, there has been very limited turnover in the 2 and 3 bed houses. There is

also only one affordable bungalow in Hathersage.

The survey identified that the respondents in housing need are young people,

families and older people. Any affordable homes developed as a result of

this survey should be 2 bed houses and 2 bed bungalows, with a lesser need

for 3 bed houses. In terms of tenure, the financial information provided by

respondents indicated that any homes developed should be predominantly

for rent and that shared equity may not be a viable option, except in the

provision of bungalows for older people with some equity.

The majority of people in housing need in the Parishes of Hathersage and

Outseats are currently living with parents (34%) or in private rented

accommodation (30%). 15% of respondents stated that their current

accommodation is unsuitable because they or someone in their household

has a health and mobility issue.

Even though house prices have shown a recent decrease, there is still a large

gap between incomes and house prices, which will continue to have a

significant impact on affordability. The current credit crunch is also making it

more difficult for people to get on to the housing ladder, with fewer

mortgages available, larger deposits and a good credit rating being

required, and a movement away from 100% mortgages and lending above 3

to 3.5 times a household’s gross annual income.

This survey has been undertaken with the support of Hathersage Parish

Council, Outseats Parish Council and Derbyshire Dales District Council. These

conclusions are based on information provided by residents of the Parishes of

Hathersage and Outseats as part of a paper-based survey. The views of the

Parish Councils and the community on the outcomes of this report are very

much welcomed.”
The report concluded that there is a need for more affordable housing in Hathersage & Outseats. Ms Bellamy will arrange for a planner to meet with representatives from both Councils with a view to identifying possible building sites that could in the future be used for affordable housing.
King George’s Field Trust

1. Income this month has been £123, £103 from the 100 Club and £20 pool sales.
2. There had been no requests for donations.
3. Accounts for payment. The schedule of accounts for payment totalling £1837.00 was approved.

Council meeting

1. Apologies.
Apologies for absence had been received from Cllrs Olle, Schofield and Tibenham. 
2. Members declaration of interest.
Cllr Shuttleworth declared an interest in items 4.1.and 4.4. 
3. Minutes.
The minutes of the meeting held on 2 June 2009 were approved with the amendment of “few” to “view” in item 17.1. 
4. Planning Applications.
4.1. NP/DDD/0409/0283, Hall Cottage, Baulk Lane. Change of use of field barn to domestic garaging space (revised). The Council had no objection to this application.
4.2. NP/DDD/0509/0406, Grangestones, Sheffield Road. Single storey rear extension to dwelling. The Council objected to this application on the grounds that the property had already been much extended and the proposed extension is ugly and too close to the boundary line.  
4.3. NP/DDD/0509/0430, Outside at the Square Main Road. Replacement of doors and windows to retail unit and roof covering to bay. The clerk was asked to point out to the PDNPA that an incorrect address is on the application which refers to Brook House. The Council had no objection to the application.
4.4. NP/DDD/0609/0461, Leach House, Leadmill. Extension of the existing dwelling into adjoining barn. Concern was expressed about loss of the outbuilding when there is no garaging but other than that there was no objection.
4.5. NP/DDD/0609/464, Brook Cottage, The Dale. Alteration and extension to dwelling. The Council had no objection to this application.
5. Planning decisions.
5.1. NP/DDD/0409/0277, Eastwood House, Church Bank. Extension to rear of dwelling. Refused.

6. Planning matters.

6.1. Planning Surgeries. PDNPA hope to hold a planning surgery in this area in the Autumn.
6.2. DALC Training Course - Responding to a Planning Application on 15 September 2009 at a cost of £20 per delegate. Cllrs Olle, Rodgers and Tibenham to attend.
7. Financial matters
7.1. The monthly accounts as previously circulated were approved. 
7.2. Accounts for payment totalling £25,937.70 (including £1,139.51 VAT) as previously circulated were approved. The treasurer advised that he would need to pay a VAT bill of approximately £5,500 before the next Council meeting.
7.3. Councillors Cook and Jackson were authorised to sign cheques at the August Meeting.

7.4. The Council noted that the Internal Auditor had completed his audit and that his report contained no matters of concern that he wished to bring to the Council's attention. The Council thanked the finance officer and the clerk for
their efficient administration over the year and the Internal Auditor for his
work.
7.5. The Memorial Hall roof has now been paid for, leaving £29,000 left in the reserve. The treasurer advised that the Council should decide what to do with the remaining money. It was agreed to ask the Memorial Hall Committee if there were any major renovations/repairs planned for the future and discuss the matter further at the September meeting.
8. Correspondence.
8.1. An email had been received from a visitor to the village commenting on the poor state of the public toilets and bus shelter. The clerk had forwarded this to DDDC who is responsible for the upkeep.
8.2. PDNPA Parishes’ Day will take place on Saturday 19 September, 9.30.am-4.00 pm at Ilam Youth Hostel. Cllrs Cartledge and Rodgers will attend.
8.3. DDDC Area Community Forum will take place on 6 July 2009, 7.00pm at Bakewell A B Centre. Cllr Cartledge will attend.
8.4. A request for a donation had been received from Victim Support. The council agreed to donate £50.00.
8.5. SLCC Membership Renewal. It was agreed to defer this to a later meeting.
8.6. A letter had been received from Bradwell PC regarding the sustainability of Long Causeway. This has been discussed at JTC and the clerk will respond accordingly.
9. Village Matters.
9.1. Car park lease.  The tenants had requested a ten year lease in the names of two parties with a break clause after 5 years. The Council agreed with the proviso that the commencement date of the lease is 25 June 2009 and that the lease, signed by the tenants, is available for the Council to sign at the August meeting.

9.2. The damaged kissing gate between the Methodist Church and the car park has still not been repaired. The clerk will chase it up.

9.3. Youth Club Stanage Hall lease. Councillor Cook reported that the revised lease had not yet been received from the solicitors.
9.4. Hathersage Enclosure Award. Information still awaited from the Church.
9.5. School anniversary bench. The prices have gone up and the bench originally selected had gone up by £200. This does include a plaque. It was agreed to go ahead with the purchase. Cllr Rodgers will agree the wording on the plaque with the school and the clerk will then order the bench.
9.6. Dog bins. This will be discussed at the August meeting.
9.7. Shuttleworth Memorial Lamp – overhanging trees. The owner of the trees had contacted the clerk in response to the letter asking him to cut back the trees. He was unsure which trees the Council wanted pruning. The clerk will arrange a meeting with him and councillors to discuss this further.
9.8. BBC. Possible programme on Hathersage. The Big Lottery Fund and the BBC have launched a Village SOS Programme.  With up to £400,000 per successful village on offer, the Village Plan Committee are looking to apply to appear on the programme and get funds for two village projects – the Village Centre and the Swimming Pool.  Ideas include the creation of walkways at the pool, possibly with heaters, to connect the solarium with the changing rooms, thus enabling the pool to remain open all year round and thereby become eligible for larger grants for its upkeep and a suggestion that the Hard Play Area could be improved with a rubberised surface. The Village Plan Committee is looking for support from the Parish Council in this venture. The closing date for applications is 14 August and the Committee was asked to prepare an application for consideration at the HPC August meeting.
9.9. Annual Report. This is being prepared for distribution.
9.10. Footpath FP45- Riverside Path. This has still not been repaired. The clerk will write to the new cabinet member for Environmental Services – Chris Jackson.
10. Recreation Committee.
10.1. The notes of the meeting held on 11 June have been circulated. 
10.2. Cllr Rodgers had obtained quotations for the provision of computer and internet facilities at the pool. The total cost would be approximately £850 for the equipment plus £17 per month for internet access. The Council agreed to go ahead with this.

10.3. The Council agreed to purchase 2 rubbish bins for the playing field at a cost of not more that £250. The choice of bins is to be decided by the Recreation Committee.

10.4. A quotation for £565 + VAT for the re-siting of the goal posts in the playing field had been received from Fenn Landscapes Ltd. The Council agreed to accept this quotation. The work will be carried out by the end of October.
11. Bowling Club.
A letter has been received from the Bowling Club requesting a meeting between the Council and the groundsman to discuss the condition of the laurel hedge and the problem of children jumping off the seating area onto the grass.  The clerk will arrange a meeting.   Cllrs Cartledge and Jackson offered to attend.     
12. Joint Councils’ Website Report.  
A meeting had been held on 24 June with representatives of So Easy Websites and a quotation for the setting up of a joint Councils’ website had subsequently been received from the company. The initial total set up cost would be £718. Annual hosting of the site would be £180 including small updates, larger updates would be charged at £22 per hour. Training would be charged at £22 per hour. It is estimated that 3 hours training in total would be required. The Council agreed to proceed with this. Outseats had approved this at the OPC meeting on 29 June. The clerk will place the order and ask So Easy Websites to provide a design for consideration by both Councils.
13. Joint Transport Committee Report. A meeting was held on 28 May and the minutes have been circulated. 
14. Outseats Parish Council.
Councillor Cartledge reported on the June meeting, the minutes of which will be circulated in due course. OPC is planning a visit to Lafarge. The clerk will contact Cllr Claxton of OPC to ask if HPC could go as well.
15. The dates of the meetings of HPC and JTC for the rest of the year were confirmed. The Recreation Committee will determine the dates of its future meetings at the next RC meeting.

16. The clerk asked permission for BT to look at the office phone which is not working properly. A cost may be incurred if the fault is internal. The Council agreed to this request.
17. Circulation Pack. No circulation pack had been issued during June.
18. Date of next meeting – 4 August 2009 at 19.30 in the Hathersage Memorial Hall, Sampson Room.
19. Items for information or next agenda.
19.1. Tithe maps from DCC.

19.2. Condition of bus shelter.

19.3. Condition of grass verges on Sheffield Road.
The meeting finished at 10.10 pm.
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